St. Paul’s Episcopal Church

Wilmington. NC

Vestry Meeting 

 April 11, 2022

Present:  The Rev. Caleb Lee (Rector), Chip Carter, Layne Dupree, Ashley 
Eason, Matthew Langley, Steve Martin, Anne O’Dell, Sally Pope, Tom Sramek,  Meaghan Thomas, Merry Ann Wright, Judy Wilson (Treasurer), and Denise Sheehan (Vestry Clerk).
Absent:  Bill Anlyan, Rhonda Stroud 

Father Lee led the vestry in an opening prayer.  He then called the meeting to order at 6:04 pm.  He thanked the vestry for attending during Holy Week.

Approval of the March 2022 Minutes

After minor corrections to the minutes, there was a motion to accept by Merry Ann Wright, and a second by Sally Pope.  The minutes were approved.

Rector’s Report

Worship services continue to go well, and we continue to have visitors and people interested in more information about St. Paul’s.  Both the 8:00am and 10:30am services  have increased considerably in attendance.  During Lent, the average attendance for the 8am was 20, for the 10:30am – 150.  On Palm Sunday, there were 28 at the 8am, and 206 at the 10:30am.

There is a growing awareness of St. Paul’s in the community. The Azalea Tour of the church was very successful.  Over 500 people toured St. Paul’s and there was interest shown in both the history of St. Paul’s and the Episcopal Church.

Father Lee spoke to the schedule during Holy Week.  The office will closed on Good Friday at 12pm, and will be closed all day the Monday after Easter.

Associate and retired clergy (Kay Swindell and John Sheehan) have been very helpful during Holy Week.  Father Lee will continue to utilize retired clergy as necessary, as he believes this is a way to honor their service.

Ashley Eason reported that the vigil after the Maundy Thursday service would resume.  The vigil will be from 8:30pm to 12:30am.  Sign-ups can be found on St. Paul’s Facebook and Instagram pages.

Layne Dupree has been hired as the church’s Wedding Coordinator.  Layne has extensive experience as a coordinator.  She handled 24 weddings during her time with Christ Church, Raleigh.   She will work with Father Lee to update and modify the guidelines for weddings at St. Paul’s.

As part of Continuing Education, Father Lee will be attending the Mockingbird Conference in New York City from April 28-30.  

St. Paul’s has hired a sexton, William Pollack, on a probationary status.  We are still working on hiring a Children/Family/Youth Coordinator, and exploring creative ways to accomplish this.

Rev. Michael Singer has officially joined the staff as Pastoral Associate.  This will allow us to expand creative offerings during service.  An example of this was Rev. Singer’s children’s message this past Sunday.

Upcoming events include the Parish Picnic on May 22 and Fine Arts Camp in June.  Both will be outreach and evangelism opportunities for new members and the community.  The Fine Arts Camp will include visual and music arts.

Wilmington Boys Choir

Father Lee informed the vestry of discussions between him and Ronnie Wise regarding the Wilmington Boys Choir (WBC) returning to St. Paul’s.  WBC currently is under a separate 501C-3 to be able to receive secular grants.  This means that the WBC is run by a board.  Father Lee would like to see the WBC under the leadership of St. Paul’s.  It would reduce a lot of the bureaucracy and streamline giving and operations.  Father Lee’s vision, which Ronnie agrees with, is for the WBC and our new choristers to be much more visible to the congregation on Sunday mornings, perhaps singing introits/anthems once a month.   

After a meeting and conversation with the Board, he is expecting that the board will dismantle at their next meeting and all funds will be put in an agency account under St. Paul’s control. Judy Wilson, Ronnie Wise, and Father Lee have met to discuss the accounting.  Note:  this will not be a part of the operating fund.  These funds will be put in an agency fund, much like the Daughters of the King and Gentlemen of Noble Poverty. 

 Building a Case for a campaign

We continue the slow work of Building a Case for a capital campaign.  The seeds are being planted in committee meetings, and all parties seem to be on board.  

The next phase will be to present the vestry a contract for the schematics.  This should be accomplished by next month.  After that is done, the next step will be to communicate with the parish.  It is hoped to schedule a Parish Conversation in May during an Adult Forum hour.

In addition, it is hoped that FAQs will be publicized and made available on various platforms so that the parish can keep informed about the campaign.

Rector’s Warden (Senior) Report – Bill Anlyan, submitted by Father Lee

Unfortunately, I am unable to be with you this evening for the April Vestry Meeting. I am in Durham for two days of meetings with one of our clients.

I want to thank you all for your energy and enthusiasm as members of the Vestry. As an Enneagram number 7, I draw energy from teammates. Optimism abounds for the coming year!

Fr. Lee and I have begun reviewing the Model Policies. As we work through the process, we will solicit input from you and members of the parish in an appropriate manner. Our hope is to present our plan to the Vestry for adoption in the next several months. 

As reported before, all of our recent Senior Wardens are onboard to assist as needed. Obviously, we will benefit from their advice and support of our upcoming capital campaign. And speaking of the campaign, we have started the conversation on how the campaign will be structured. We will need to coordinate with a number of committees so that we will be able to handle some of the myriad of questions around how we will raise the funds necessary for this exciting project. 

Make no mistake, I am confident that we will be successful in this campaign. We have already received indications of support from several parishioners! We are blessed to have a number of experienced fundraisers and financial experts familiar with capital campaigns. 

People’s Warden (Junior) – Chip Carter

The past month has seen the GNP busy planning projects for the balance of the year. David Tousignant and I have been going over several pages of possible projects for the balance of the year and attempting to identify those that we feel can be accomplished. Our criteria are to identify those that we have the funding, manpower and expertise to accomplish. When completed (in the next few weeks) this will enable us to give input to the Treasurer for use in budget adjustment.

By this coming Thursday we will have completed the sanding and painting of the catwalks over the gymnasium. Many thanks to Bob Belaustegui, Gary Dillon and Spencer Weig for their work. 

The fire door for the north end of the basement has been ordered and paid for. It will be  picked up this coming Thursday and installation will begin. The cost of the door was $1,327.59. We were able to keep the cost down below the $2,000 to $3,000 original estimated cost by deciding to perform the installation ourselves. 

This past Thursday, Robert Dittmer cleaned and buffed the church’s stone floors, just in the time for the Azalea Festival tour. Robert has done this for us in years past, and the difference in appearance is clearly evident. Total cost was $300.00 and is very reasonable considering the time spent of four hours. When Fr. Caleb and I removed the door mats for Robert’s work, we noticed the door mats at the handicapped entrance and the Market Street double doors were soaked from the driving rain we have experienced recently. Regardless of the force of the rain this should not happen. So, another project is born! We will need to correct whatever “gap” is at the bottom of these doors.

We hope we are close to filling the Sexton position. We have a candidate and are simply awaiting the results of his background check. Anyone we offer to hire will be on a mutual ninety-day probationary basis. (Please refer to Rector’s report on the hiring of a sexton)

Other than the Building and Grounds efforts, I have participated in what seems to be a never-ending stream of Zoom meetings with both the Facilities Team and the Finance Committee over the past month. I am constantly amazed at the amount of effort and talent we have at St. Paul’s. Thanks be to God!

Stewardship – Anne O’Dell

2022 Stewardship Campaign Update


As of March 31, 2022, the total dollars pledged to this year’s annual stewardship campaign is approximately $488,500, an increase of over 14% from the final total for the 2021 campaign. The total number of pledges in 2022 currently stands at 140, up from 132 in 2021. The total number of new pledges for 2022 is 34, highlighting the influx of new members over the past year and more than offsetting the normal attrition of pledges that we experienced year over year. We need an additional $26,500 in pledges to meet the budgeted number, but the good news is that St. Paul’s has a strong history of people honoring their pledge commitments. For the 2021 campaign, 99.1% of pledges were collected. 

As mentioned during our retreat in March, the Stewardship Team sent letters and pledge information to 8 families who were either new, transferred in, or were confirmed or received into the church on April 3. These families did not receive the initial mailing because they started attending St. Paul’s after last fall’s stewardship campaign. To date, this action has produced 2, possibly 3 new pledges. The plan is to continue this practice until Pentecost (June 5) as new families arrive. Decisions to send letters are being made on a case-by-case basis, being especially sensitive to those who are visiting from St. John’s as they may be grieving the changes at their long-time church home. We are also in the process of reviewing and revising our procedures for following up with people whose payment patterns may have changed. If someone (pledger or non-pledger) has fallen behind or stopped making payments, often it can be indicative of a pastoral care need. We don’t want these people to fall through the cracks, but we also understand the need to approach these situations with the appropriate care and confidentiality.

2023 Stewardship Campaign Theme
We are already starting to gear up for the 2023 stewardship campaign. After a thoughtful discussion at our last meeting, we decided to use SHINING OUR LIGHT as the theme for 2023. It was the featured TENS theme in 2019.

Mid-Year Ministry Talks 
Last year we introduced mid-year ministry updates as part of the year-round stewardship campaign. Representatives from 6 different ministries spoke briefly during our Sunday services with the goal of keeping parishioners informed about how their donations benefit our ministries and our community. For the current year, we made the decision to reduce the number of talks from 6 to 4. The ministries that we agreed to highlighted, along with tentative dates, are as follows:

· Worship and Music - July 3

· Christian Formation - July 31 

· Parish Life Pentecost - Sunday June 5

· Community Ministries Good Shepherd - Sunday May 8

At next month’s meeting, we hope to formalize the list of speakers for each presentation.

Human Resources – Meaghan Thomas

The Human Resources committee met on April 5 to wrap up old business and finalize responses to the Spiritual Assessment surveys.  The leadership transition to a combined Human Resources/Membership Committee is now on track.   

In 2022, the committee will track the ratio of volunteers to active membership, and present their findings in 2023.

The committee is working on ways to encourage new member participation in the upcoming Parish Picnic.  They will make personal phone calls and there will be special nametags made for new members.  This will make it easier to identify new members and interact with them at the picnic.

New Member events will be held 3 times a year, starting in the fall of 2022.  The committee is using the ideas from the concepts in the Invite/Welcome/Connect book.

There is now a schedule for the Member’s Corner in the E-Newsletter.  

Facilities – Layne Dupree

The Facilities Committee has met at least every 2 weeks. Mona Clites is our contact person with Gray Hudson of WKWW, Inc. Architecture. We have been in discussions on the proposed Long Range Plan Phases 1 & 2 that includes Architectural Basic Architectural Services (Schematic Phase through Construction Administration Phase).

Between March 20th and March 31st, the Committee met to formulate questions for Gray Hudson. Additional questions concerning grants will be forwarded to Judy Wilson.

A statement was made that the church had a survey made of the grounds.  We will try to locate it in order to get the exact date it was done. Hopefully it can be used, which will save the expense of new survey.

The committee received a 28-page draft contract from WKWW for review. We were charged to list all questions, suggestions and concerns and send them to Gray Hudson via Mona Clites.

The committee also reviewed questions and information for a clearer understanding of the AIA Contract, Schematics, site survey etc.  Each time the committee meets, there is more clarity, and the list of questions gets shorter.

Even so, it was decided that the Facilities Committee needed additional time to gather information before any Recommendation for Approval is sent to the Vestry.  It hopes to have a recommendation before the May 9 vestry meeting.

Matt Langley asked if there was a law firm involved in reviewing the contract, or if the committee was relying on internal expertise.  In answer, it was stated that there is extensive expertise on the committee and in the church.  

Ashley Eason asked if the Historical Society had been consulted.  Gray Hudson has significant experience working with the Historical Society and has met often with them to keep them informed of St. Paul’s plans and address their concerns.  

The committee again thanked Mona Clites for her ongoing and thorough contributions to this project.

Treasurer’s Report – Judy Wilson (see attached)

As of March 2022, the church had a net balance of the $5,886 in the operating fund.  We took in $162,086 (23% of the quarterly budget) and expenses were $156,199.52 (22% of the quarterly budget).  Twenty-six percent of pledges have come in.  

Tom Sramek asked if the vestry was aware that contributions made to St. Paul’s can be made directly from IRAs.  This kind of direct donation can be taken as a tax deduction.  Judy reported that a letter will be sent to the congregation in the fall making people aware of this way to reduce taxable income and benefit the church.  The Finance Committee will increase efforts to inform the congregation, on a regular basis, of various financial ways to give to St. Paul’s. 

Old Business

The Diocesan Model Policies have been changed again.  Background checks on certain people are now recommended, not required.  The vestry needs to work out implementation even during policy changes. 

From now on, all people requesting a new key code will need to have a background check.  The church is currently covering the $12 cost.  As an example of how this could work with all of our “grandfathered in” keyholders, we could have a set date of June 15 when all passcodes could be discontinued and new ones issued as background checks are completed.

Father Lee asked the vestry to set the example by getting background checks.  Anne O’Dell asked about the policies on the actual keys – how many have been issued?  Who has them?

Action Item for Vestry – ideally, by May, have a plan in place to address these issue.  Please send suggestions to Bill Anlyan.

Father Lee asked to the vestry to lead the way in all these new policies, (keys, codes, safeguarding seminars and videos), when the new modules come out.

New Business

Steve Martin asked about the rescheduled date for the Diocesan Convention.  With the  new date, he will not be able to attend.  Which of the alternates will take his place?

Father Lee said this will be decided at the May vestry meeting.

Closing and Adjournment

Layne Dupree made a motion to adjourn; it was seconded by Sally Pope.  The vestry approved the motion.  Merry Ann Wright closed with prayer.

